
 
  

July 15, 2024 
 
Stan Pulliam 
City Hall 
39250 Pioneer Boulevard 
Sandy, Oregon 97055 
 
 
Dear Stan Pulliam: 
 
The purpose of this letter is to announce the start of the United States Department of Homeland 
Security’s Federal Emergency Management Agency’s (FEMA) Pre-Implementation Compliance 
Measures (PICM) for National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) participating communities in 
Oregon. The intent of PICM is to ensure the continued existence of threatened or endangered species 
in compliance with the Endangered Species Act (ESA). These measures include coordination with 
communities to provide appropriate technical assistance, help identify available resources, deliver 
trainings, and facilitate workshops to ensure on-going community participation in the NFIP. These 
pre-implementation compliance measures will assist communities in preparing for the Final NFIP-
ESA Implementation Plan by helping them develop short and long-term solutions to ensure their on-
going participation in the NFIP. 
 
FEMA is currently conducting a National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) evaluation of impacts 
associated with the Oregon NFIP-ESA Implementation Plan. FEMA developed this plan, in part, due 
to a Biological Opinion in 2016 from National Marine Fisheries Services. The Biological Opinion 
recommended specific measures for FEMA to take to avoid jeopardizing endangered species, 
including interim compliance measures. The release of the Final Implementation Plan (Plan) is 
anticipated by 2026, following the Record of Decision in the Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) 
process, then FEMA will fully implement the Plan in 2027. 
 
FEMA has heard concerns from several communities regarding challenges they are facing to meet 
the expectations of this Plan. To provide communities with the support needed to incorporate ESA 
considerations to their permitting of development in the floodplain, FEMA will  inform, educate, and 
support our Oregon NFIP participating communities through the PICM before the Final 
Implementation Plan is released. 
 
NFIP participating communities in Oregon must select one of the PICM pathways which include the 
following: (1) adopt a model ordinance that considers impacts to species and their habitat and 
requires mitigation to a no net loss standard; (2) choose to require a habitat assessment and mitigation 
plan for development on a permit-by-permit basis; or (3) putting in place a prohibition on floodplain 
development in the Special Flood Hazard Area (SFHA). Communities must pick a PICM pathway by 
December 1, 2024. If a community fails to inform FEMA of its selection, they will default to the 
permit-by-permit PICM pathway. Communities will be required to report their floodplain 
development activities to FEMA beginning in January of 2025. Failure to report may result in a 
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compliance visit.  
 
As a part of the PICM, FEMA will implement a delay in the processing of two types of Letters of 
Map Changes in the Oregon NFIP-ESA Implementation Plan area, specifically Letters of Map 
Changes associated with the placement of fill in the floodplain: Conditional Letter of Map Revision 
Based on Fill (CLOMR-F) and Letter of Map Revision Based on Fill (LOMR-F) requests. This 
action was specifically requested by NMFS in their 2016 Biological Opinion and serves to remove 
any perceived programmatic incentive of using fill in the floodplain. This delay in processing will 
begin on August 1, 2024, and will be in place until the Final Implementation Plan is released. 
 
Your community’s ongoing participation in the NFIP is critical, as it provides access to flood 
insurance for property owners, renters, and businesses. In City Of Sandy there are currently 12 of 
NFIP policies in force representing $2887000 in coverage for your community. 
 
FEMA will be conducting informational virtual webinars this summer to provide an overview and 
status update for the Oregon NFIP-ESA integration, introduce the Pre-Implementation Compliance 
Measures, and provide an opportunity for Oregon NFIP floodplain managers to ask questions of 
FEMA staff. In the fall, FEMA will hold workshops to provide in-depth opportunities for local 
technical staff to work with FEMA technical staff, to understand and discuss issues relating to the 
PICM. 
 
The webinars will be held virtually over Zoom. The information at each webinar is the same so your 
jurisdiction only needs to attend one. You can register for a webinar using the links below. 

• Wednesday, July 31 at 3-5pm PT: https://kearnswest.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZEkc-
murjstGdPJiFioethjRk-id8N-k0hj 

• Tuesday, August 13 at 9:30-11:30am PT: https://kearnswest.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZAod-
isrTsqGN0KqckRLPPeaZuu4rv96lcR 

• Thursday, August 15 at 2-4pm PT: 
https://kearnswest.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZIqcOGpqDojHtTXaa946aI9dMpCTcJlH_zt 

• Wednesday, August 21 at 12:30-2:30pm PT: 
https://kearnswest.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZYqcuGsrD8rH9DZO22vG0v9KrNzVeUZA9g
y  

 
FEMA will also develop a questionnaire to allow communities to identify how they currently 
incorporate or plan to incorporate ESA considerations, both in the short-term and long-term. To assist 
communities in making this determination, FEMA will be offering guidance on the potential 
pathways that help ensure current compliance. Communities will also be asked to help identify what 
technical assistance and training would be most beneficial. Feedback from this questionnaire will 
drive FEMA’s engagement and outreach.  
 
Upon completion of the Environmental Impact Statement review and determination, the Final 
Implementation Plan will be distributed along with several guidance documents and a series of 
Frequently Asked Questions. FEMA will also be starting NFIP Compliance Audits, in which we will 
be reviewing permits issued by communities for development in the floodplain and will expect the 
community to be able to demonstrate what actions are being taken to address ESA considerations. 
 
If you have any questions, please contact us through our project email address fema-r10-mit-

https://kearnswest.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZEkc-murjstGdPJiFioethjRk-id8N-k0hj
https://kearnswest.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZEkc-murjstGdPJiFioethjRk-id8N-k0hj
https://kearnswest.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZAod-isrTsqGN0KqckRLPPeaZuu4rv96lcR
https://kearnswest.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZAod-isrTsqGN0KqckRLPPeaZuu4rv96lcR
https://kearnswest.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZIqcOGpqDojHtTXaa946aI9dMpCTcJlH_zt
https://kearnswest.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZYqcuGsrD8rH9DZO22vG0v9KrNzVeUZA9gy
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PICM@fema.dhs.gov. Thank you for your community’s on-going efforts to reduce flood risk in your 
community and for your support as we worked toward these milestones.  
   

Sincerely, 
 
 

       
 

Willie G. Nunn 
Regional Administrator 
FEMA Region 10 

 
cc:  KellyOneill, City Of Sandy 

John Graves, Floodplain Management and Insurance Branch Chief 
Deanna Wright, Oregon State National Flood Insurance Program Coordinator 
 

Enclosure: Pre-Implementation Compliance Measures Fact Sheet 
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